NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

345 Main Street / Norwell, MA 

July 12, 2016 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112   
Minutes
Present: M. Wahl, D. Osborne, B. McMackin, R. Mott, Agent, N. Hemingway 


   And Recording Clerk, Ellen McKenna 

Absent: S. Minihane and R. Woodill
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 7:03pm by Chair Marynel Wahl 
Ms. Wahl stated for the record that this meeting is being recorded. 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE
The agenda was amended to include two additional items under Commission business; 1. Discussion of the American Chestnut tree program, 2. additions to Approval of bills to be paid as noted in the Agents notes.  
Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to accept the agenda as amended. Unanimously voted
COMMISSION BUSINESS  

· Filing Fee and Revenue Generation
· This is a continued discussion from before this year’s Town Meeting. 
· Conservation Land Deed Updates and Conservation Restrictions (CR’s)
Minutes

Agent Hemingway gave an update, stating that both Peter Morin and Town Counsel Bob Galvin will be at the meeting on August 2nd.  She also stated that Town-wide fees will be reviewed and updated in the near future.  This will also be discussed on August 2nd.  Mr. Galvin has the list of CR’s that will be discussed on August 2nd.   The Commissioners asked to request that he bring the final documents for the Commission to sign. They can then be passed on to the BOS which will also need to sign. 
Ms. Hemingway read the list of properties with CR’s to be discussed on 8/2. The CR’s where property has joint use might be held for further discussion by all involved parties.  The list of land for which CR’s are needed include; Simon Hill,  Barstow, South St and Cuffee, Wildcat, Harrow/Mt. Blue. 

· 427 Main OSRD (Open Space Residential Design)
Minutes

The memo contains Agent Hemingway’s comments as requested at the Planning Board(PB) meeting. The PB understands that this doesn’t reflect the opinion of the Commission. This was the first step in a long process. Nothing relevant to an OSRD was discussed. Ms. Wahl asked to attend OSRD training later in the year. A proposed map of this property and its shortcomings were discussed. Discussion ensued about OSRD criteria. The PB does not yet have a plan that would be acceptable to Con Com. Discussion continued about how to fix shortcomings in the project planning process. This was a preliminary hearing, not nearly ready to be reviewed by Con Com. Early intervention seems to be a key to better conservation compliance with the OSRD bylaw. Agent Hemingway would like to have notes on this memo from commissioners and will then compose a letter to the PB. 
· American Chestnut Foundation seedlings – Mr. McMackin updated the Commission on his work with the Chestnut Foundation to establish seedlings on his property on Prospect St. 

Minutes – Mr. McMackin has a big meadow with a 100x100 foot square which could accommodate 9-12 chestnut trees. He likes the idea of having a chestnut forest.  The soil would have to be tested to see if they could grow. Next steps would be to have the chestnut foundation representatives out to approve the site.  He will invite Mr. Wes Osborne (Dave Osborne’s brother) to assess plantability of this parcel. 
SUB-COMMITTEE UPDATES -Minutes
· Open Space & Recreation-
· Land Protection
· The BOS will be having a meeting with the Trust for Public Land (TPL) on 7/28 at 6:30 PM, The NCC is requested to attend. This is an exec. Session. All Con Com members are invited. Selectman Alison Demong could contact Cliff Prentiss for experience with TPL. Discussion ensued about “banking CPA funds’ to ultimately purchase a large parcel of land. 
· Pathways -
· Trail/Signage  
· CPC – 
· The Con Com open Articles were reviewed by the Town Accountant and the CPC Chair, and will remain open until project completion or funds are expended.  
· Farming – 
· Mr. Mott gave updates and inspection reports for Jacobs Farms and the Hornstra field on Jacobs Lane. He read his narrative of inspection and commissioners reviewed pictures with reports. This a huge amount of work for which Mr. Mott received the thanks of the board. He noted that the Commissioners could go in and do the necessary tree work in the fall to reclaim the areas adjacent to the stone walls. Mr. Mott and Mr. Osborne have volunteered to clean up the trees within the fields’ perimeters for Jacobs fields. Agent Hemingway sent copies of Mr. Mott’s reports to both the farm and Mr. Hornstra. Mr. Mott will also complete a report on the Whitaker, Donovan, Main Street and Barstow fields. 

· Grants -
· Zoning Bylaw - 
MISCELLANEOUS 

Agent’s Notes
1. Bills 

a. Autosports $120 – winch line replacement 4500-S authorized WARE distributor, we could not get the line only through Padula.
b. Chessia - $237.20 – Curtis Farm Rd

c. Added by amendment – ABC - $225.15,  MACC annual dues - $616.00, Hanover Lock - $5.25.
Motion; made by Mr. McMackin, seconded by Mr. Mott, to pay the bills as listed with additional bills as noted in the amended agenda. Unanimously voted 
2. Minutes (6/7/16 & 6/21/16) – tabled until August 2. 
3. Request for equipment – field mower, used DR style /Field Brush mower, for Donovan apple tree and parking area, Stetson meadow and roundabout, and other small field areas that Tree and Grounds does not handle.- Tabled
8:00PM:         
PUBLIC HEARINGS LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES 
***Legal Documents/Votes

***Minor Amendments, Reviews, CoC’s

***Requests for Determination

***Notices of Intent
***Enforcements/ Violations
      Land off Winter St., Cross St. & Old Oaken Bucket Rd. / SE52-1095 & NCC# 16(16) / Wetland Line Delineation Confirmation   ANRAD / ORAD (cont.) Applicant: John Kopacz, Trustee of Kopacz Family R/T / Representative: Greg Morse, Morse Eng. 
Meeting Minutes
Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to continue this hearing to the meeting schedule for August 2, 2016 at 8pm. Unanimously voted 
      302 Lincoln Street / SE52-1099 & NCC#21(16) / Pool 
      NoI / OoC Applicant: Kimberly Gagnon / Representative: Greg Morse, Morse Engineering , rep. is Steve Hassett.
· Request for an inground swimming pool within existing yard that is also within 50-foot resource buffer.

· Resources surrounding the site include predominantly BVW.  Some small intermittent stream channels exist within the BVW.  BLSF is not depicted or evaluated.  The yard itself is raised/fill area wedged into the BVW (likely filled wetland, home constructed in 55, original pool in 79).  The plan submitted indicates 2 separate wetlands, these are clearly one large wetland system.  

· The yard drops off at the edge of lawn into the surrounding wetland.  The inground pool excavation is likely to hit groundwater.  I recommend a dewatering plan be submitted prior to the start of any work on site to be approved by the agent prior to the start of work.
· The closest point of pool/patio is now 21 feet.  

· Conservation markers on the pool posts or on the lawn side of the existing woodland line, identifying the existing limits of use area are recommended to be installed prior to the start of any other work on site, if the project is approved  

· The existing woodland off the lawn/yard is heavily vegetated.  It is not likely additional mitigation plantings would accomplish additional protection or even survive.
· Commission discretion.  This site is easy to view, you are encouraged to stop by, knock on the door and take a quick look over the weekend.  

Meeting Minutes 

Mr. Mott read the notice of public meeting. Steve Hassett from Morse Engineering, present for the applicant, gave an overview of the site plan for the pool. No clearing is involved in the project, which is all lawn area. The old pool was removed in 2004. The old pool was legally installed; the house predates current regulations. All discussed the pros and cons of moving the location of the new pool to the old pool site. This is an amended plan from the plan before the NOI. Discussion ensued about moving the pool to be more equidistant between the two wetland areas. Perhaps Con Com members should look at the site. The tree line will stay the same, with a fence along the existing grass area. The planned location does not impact the existing trees. Short form recommended. 
Motion; made by Mr. Mott, seconded by Mr. McMackin, to approve the SE52-1099 and NCC #21(16) short form as conditioned with conservation markers and dewatering. Vote: 3- yes, 1-no, motion carried
      21 Centennial Way / NCC# 22(16) / Pool 

      RDA / DoA Applicant: Amanda LaCara / Representative: N/A 

      Agent’s Notes
· Request for an inground pool in the 60-100-foot buffer.  

· Resource areas include BVW fragmented from the larger wetland system but still connected through culverts associated with Wildcat Brook.  
· The site is downgradient of Wildcat OSRD.

· There is no location further from resource areas for this pool on this lot, the project is located outside the 50-foot resource buffer, although locations exist within that zone for the pool. The construction zone will also be within existing drive, lawn and outside the 50-foot buffer. 

· I recommend approval with pos 2 B (no confirmation of resource, landowner used the GIS which is reasonably accurate for this site and this purpose), pos 5 jurisdiction under the local bylaw, neg 3 in buffer but will not adversely impact the wetland, with all standard conditions.
Meeting Minutes
Mr. Mott read the notice of public meeting. Amanda LaCara, the landowner and applicant was present and reviewed the request.  All viewed the photos of the proposed pool location. The fence will be immediately around the pool. Mr. Osborne asked for a plan showing the pool size and dimensions to be on file for the record . Agent Hemingway noted that a copy of the narrative which includes this information is attached to the applicants plan. 

Motion: made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to accept the project and issue the standard form determination NCC #22(16) as recommended,  based on obtaining the pool size and the signature of the property owner Unanimously voted 

      66 Bowker Street: Public Meeting w/ Comm. to discuss invasive species management on                                          

      Conservation Land (cont.) 

Meeting minutes

The applicant (Mr. Greely) was present.  The Commission discussed the current vegetation on site, composed of invasive plants. Mr. Greely bought 18 high bush blueberries to plant with the Commission’s permission, and will leave the stone wall alone if requested. Mr. Greely would like to put up bird boxes and plant the blueberries on his land. He gave an update of wetland measurements around the vernal pool. Mr. Osborne has a problem with him planting on Town land because of creating precedent. 
Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to accept Chris Greeley’s restoration plan to resolve the wetland violation with all planting and planting work to be conducted on the applicant’s property.  All work altering the wall on both properties is to cease.  Hand pulling to control invasive species is permitted.  Unanimously voted
All commended Mr. Greeley for his thorough work on this property. Agent Hemingway will connect Mr. Greeley with the Notre Dame Academy contact for certifying vernal pools. Jenna Matthew is the teacher. 
VIOLATION DISCUSSIONS:  
15 Farrar Farm Road– 
72 Ridge Hill Road – 
Meeting minutes
The Commission discussed the reports and decided to hold off on a motion to file an enforcement for one meeting until August 2nd, and perhaps talk to Town Counsel. All will take a walk over to the land to view. 
707 Main – 
Damon Farms - Agent’s Notes
 The foundations for units 19 and 20 were poured and installed prior to the vernal pool being created in spite of the site agreement in early June between the proponents and Art Allen. Invasive control is coming along, and erosion control areas have been corrected. Meeting on Monday with John Chessia and the contractor onsite, the Commission is welcome to attend the site visit. 
ENFORCEMENT HEARINGS  - None
AGENTS REPORT
· Additional cutting is occurring at Stetson Cemetery.  

Meeting minutes –  The Commission discussed the plan and deed for land, all discussed submission of plans and streamlining interdepartmental Communication regarding proposed plans. The division of land between Conservation, Historic and Cemetery is not yet complete.  N. Hemingway is working with Chris to set up a meeting to see if we can get an ANR completed.

· National Grid – cutting proposals along River St and at 181 River St.  They had Norwell listed as not having a local bylaw and were not planning on filing for extensive clearing along a CVP/ Pond at 181 River St.  
· Chittenden Landing – Discussion continued to Aug 2.
· Mass DOT – median work at High Street – I do not believe the MA DOT to be exempt from the local bylaw process based on a final decision in Dec of 2010 stating that MA DOT was not exempt from local bylaws except in very specific circumstances.  They have not yet filed.  The largest impacts will not be occurring in Norwell for this project they will be in Hanover.  The wetland impact in Norwell is temporary disturbance to an area wedged between the North and South bound lanes.  The runoff in this area is largely created by the highway itself.  
· I reached out to Aquatic Control Technology, (now merged with 2 other companies to create Solitude Lake Management) As they never conducted the final tests needed to finalize the previous contract and submit the final report, they are trying to work out the logistics.  

Please refer to the Agents Notes for the complete report to the commission available in the Conservation office.
Adjournment: Motion; made by Mr. Osborne, seconded by Mr. Mott, to adjourn at 9:45pm. Unanimously voted
I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on September 6, 2016.

_________________________________

Marynel Wahl, Chairperson

(Draft minutes submitted by Ellen McKenna, annotated by N. Hemingway)
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